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Quarterly Report to Board of Supervisors and the Mayor’s Office
April 2, 2007

Executive Summary

Shelter Site Visits

The Shelter Monitoring Committee [“Committee”] conducted 33 site visits in the quarter and visited all but four sites.  
Policies and Procedures of the Committee

The Committee, noting the lack of uniform standard of care in the shelter system, established a Standard of Care workgroup and is working with clients, shelter staff, and vested community advocates and City agencies to develop a first time standard of care.  The Committee participated in a joint meeting with the Ten Year Plan Implementation Council and the Local Homeless Coordinating Board on shelter health.
Health and Hygiene

The Committee continued to note a lack of hygiene access in the majority of shelters and resource centers.
Treatment of Shelter Residents

The Committee received 78 complaints this quarter, the majority concerned treatment by staff.  

Data Reports
Noting a 25% reduction in sleeping units for women and a low number of domestic violence beds, the Committee requests that contracting agencies, such as the Human Service Agency and the Department of Public Health, conduct a gender analysis as outlined in the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) ordinance passed in 1998 before cutting additional sleeping units for women in the homeless shelter system and work to improve access for all women. Please see Appendix 1.
The Committee has received conflicting data from the Human Services Agency (HSA) and is working to streamline requests and responses.
Shelter Monitoring Committee Recommendations

After a thorough review of the information gathered from the shelter site visits during this quarter, the Shelter Monitoring Committee is making the following recommendations to the City and County of San Francisco:

· The Committee continues to recommends that all shelters and resource centers be required to have soap, towels or dryers, and toilet paper in each bathroom.

· The Committee recommends that vacancy reports, with categories of case management, County Adult Assistance Program (CAAP), etc. types of sleeping units, be run daily on CHANGES and the data provided be compared to manual counts in the shelters to better establish a true vacancy rate.
· The Committee recommends that more tokens are provided at sites 
· The Committee recommends that the Mobile Assistance Patrol (MAP) coordinate with shelters and resource centers after 11:00 PM to identify available beds
· The Committee recommends that all shelters operate for a minimum of 12 hours to ensure that clients can sleep for a minimum of 8 hours
· The Committee recommends that HSA find proper accommodations for seniors and instruct shelters that while seniors, particularly elderly seniors, are being housed, the staff should make accommodations for them like allowing them additional bed rest.

Site Inspections
The four inspection teams conducted 33 visits from January 1 to March 30, 2007.  The majority of sites, 83% of shelters and drop in centers that operated for all or part of the quarter, were inspected at least once.  The Committee did not conduct inspections at the Providence Shelter, Buster’s Place 13th Street Drop In Center, which opened March 19, 2007, nor St. Mary’s Cathedral or First Unitarian, which functioned as Interfaith Shelters, a winter shelter program which operated from November 19, 2006 to March 3, 2007.
Several sites were unaware of announced visits when inspectors arrived on site.  There was inconsistent posting of announced visits throughout the quarter.  The Committee has directed its staff to work with Shelter Directors in future reporting quarters to ensure that they, their staff, and residents and clients are aware of the announced visits and proper postings is up at the site to encourage client and staff participation in these visits.

	Shelter and Resource Centers
	Number of Visits

	A Woman’s Place
	2

	Bayview Hunter’s Point Resource Center
	1

	Bethel AME (Winter)
	2

	Compass Family Shelter
	2

	Hamilton Family Shelter
	2

	Hospitality House
	1

	Lark Inn
	1

	McMillan “39 Fell” (closed on March 28, 2007)
	2

	Mission Neighborhood Resource Center
	1

	Multi Service South
	2

	Next Door
	2

	St. Joseph’s Family Shelter
	2

	Saint Mark’s Lutheran Church (Interfaith)
	1

	Sanctuary
	3

	Santa Ana
	2

	Santa Marta/Santa Maria
	1

	Tenderloin Health
	2

	Trinity (Interfaith)
	1

	150 Otis 
	3

	Total Number of Visits
	33


During an unannounced site visit at Next Door on January 12, 2007, Committee team inspectors were directed to leave the floor during client interviews by Next Door staff.  The Committee inspection team had been onsite for over a half hour and had shown City issued identification upon entry into the shelter.  The inspectors were on site to follow up on the January 5, 2007 client assault.  The inspectors complied with the staff’s request to leave the floor and simultaneously contacted the Committee staff person, who in turn contacted Shelter Director Linzie Coleman.  Ms. Coleman directed her staff to let the team have access to clients for interviews.  Clients informed the inspection team members and later, the Committee staff, that Next Door staff had used intimidation to silence their concerns about the January 5, 2007 incident. The Committee continues to work with sites to inform them of the purpose of the Committee and the scope of its inspections.  Dolores Street Community Service invited Committee members and staff to attend a March 15, 2007 staff meeting to explain the work of the Committee.  The Committee hopes to go to each site to work with staff and directors to continue to improve communication and applauds Dolores Street’s ongoing cooperation.

Policies and Procedures of the Shelter Monitoring Committee

In its previous reports, the Committee has noted the lack of a standard of care within the shelter system.  At its January 24, 2007 Committee Meeting, the Committee voted unanimously to create a Sub Committee to begin the work of creating a uniform standard of the care.  On Monday, March 26, 2007, a work group was convened with over 20% of the attendees representing shelter staff and directors, over 25%, representing residents and clients as well as community advocates and City agencies.  The workgroup committed to meet twice monthly and work developing draft standards that encompass health, shelter operations, and staff.
On March 28, 2007, the Committee participated in its third joint meeting with the Local Homeless Coordinating Board and the Ten Year Plan Implementation Council.  The theme of the meeting was Shelter Health, and Dr. Deborah Borne, Tom Waddell’s Medical Director of Homeless and Community Programs, provided a five prong approach she was developing with the Human Services Agency to address shelter health, including the hygiene concerns raised by the Committee in the last year.
Shelter Inspections
Health and Safety Conditions

In the January 25, 2007 Quarterly Committee, the Committee included a detailed hygiene report which indicated that almost 2/3 of the shelters and resource centers did not provide immediate access
 to toiletries such as toilet paper, soap, and towels.  Two sites, Santa Ana and Santa Marta/Santa Maria of Dolores Street Community Services, responded to the Committee’s request to make hygiene access available to all clients and put soap in each bathroom and are attempting to comply with other requests.  Please refer to Appendix 2 for additional information and for site responses to previous quarterly reports.
Policies and Procedures Governing the Facility

The Committee has continually noted a lack of training for staff and believes that core areas such as shelter grievance policy, de-escalation, mental health sensitivity, Americans with Disability Act, and a working knowledge of each sites’ policies and procedures should be required of new staff before they can work on the floor with clients.  The Committee believes sites should receive additional monies to provide basic training and will encourage the Standard of Care Workgroup to draft core training policies for possible shelter wide implementation.
Treatment and Personal Experience of Shelter Residents

Part of the ongoing outreach efforts to clients, is the drop-in hours and the Committee hotline.  In the past quarter, the Committee staff person saw an average of 2 or more clients a week in the office, 19 people, received 47 calls, and 12 e-mails. Over 90% of the complaints included or were exclusive complaints about staff.  Complaints included threats of denials of service, a lack of confidentiality and privacy, verbal abuse, and noncompliance with accommodation requests.  
Several clients contacted the Committee regarding the “night shelters,” Ella Hill Hutch and 150 Otis, and said that they had to wait outside in the cold to get a bed and were not able to get 7+ hours of sleep.  On March 28, the Committee received a voice mail indicating that the previous night 70 reservations were made at 150 Otis, which has 59 beds, and clients with 7 day reservations were not able to access their bed that night.  The caller indicated that the multiple reservations were made by staff at Glide, which currently operates one of the CHANGES reservation stations.  The Committee received multiple complaints regarding Glide, one during Public Comment at its March 7 Committee Meeting, indicating that reservation confirmation were either not provided or provided on scraps of paper with minimal information. 
One common complaint from both clients and staff is the lack of transportation options to and from shelters.  These concerns were expressed at the February 7, 2007 Committee Meeting by shelter directors and staff citing a lack of tokens provided by the Human Services Agency (HSA).  HSA responded by circulating the current policy about tokens and reminding directors and staff to request tokens as needed.  On March 20th, 150 Otis, which also operates as a CHANGES reservation system, ran out of tokens and the Mobile Assistance Patrol (MAP) van had already left for drop offs, leaving 20 or more men, some seniors, without transport to shelter sites, specifically Providence in the Bayview. 

Buster’s Place attempted to find shelter for 26 people, including 6 women, at midnight on March 26, 2007.  According to sites such as Providence, there were no availabilities in the CHANGES system. For additional examples of client complaints, please see Appendix 3.

Data Reports
Gender Analysis

The Committee has been provided multiple reopen dates for Women’s World at MSC South by the Human Services Agency, yet the site has yet to open.  On March 27, 2007, the Committee conducted a site visit at McMillan, the evening before it closed.  There were two former clients of Women’s World at the site utilizing chairs for rest and both appeared to be seniors.  The Committee has noted in past reports at 25% reduction in shelter beds to single women in the last three fiscal years as well as noting the scarcity of beds available to domestic violence victims and their families, 71.  The Committee would like the contracting agencies to review the Convention on the Elimination of All Forms of Discrimination Against Women (CEDAW) ordinance passed by the City and County of San Francisco in 1998 and its implications on previous and possible current budget cuts which have resulted in the lack of beds for women.  Please see Appendix 1.
Sleeping Unit Counts
The Committee has requested sleeping unit numbers on an ongoing basis from the Human Services Agency.  HSA has responded to the requests; however, the information provided has been inconsistent with the request and with previous information provided. In the San Francisco 2007 Homeless Count Final Report, HSA states that there has been a reduction of 326
 beds since 2005.  Based on the data the Committee has received, there seems to be a discrepancy with beds lost versus sleeping units lost as well as total counts.  Beyond semantics, the language of sleeping units is crucial to understand access, specifically for a senior or disabled person.  There are three year-round shelters which only utilize mats.  On February 6, 2007, a senior complained about mat access at Ella Hill Hutch claiming that she was required to move her own mat across the gymnasium floor.  The Single Adult Shelter Beds matrix provided to the Committee by HSA in a February 20, 2007 memos cites 100 beds for the Interfaith Shelter program, although all four sites utilized mats only, and in November of 2006, the Committee received a matrix, which clearly showed an average of 80 sleeping units within the Interfaith Shelter system. Please see Appendix 4.  For the Committee to make informed recommendations to the City and County of San Francisco, it is important to have correct and timely information.  The Committee has requested its staff person to review all information provided in the last two quarters by HSA and submit a memo requesting clarification on any areas where conflicting information has provided and to continue to work with HSA staff to provide them informed requests.

Follow Up to the January 25, 2007 Quarterly Report

Department of Public Health (DPH)

The Department of Public Health provided the Committee with all information requested and continues to notify the Committee when training opportunities become available, for both Committee members and shelter staff.  The Committee recommended in its June 8, 2006 Quarterly Report that a DPH staff person navigate the shelter system and stay in a shelter.  In July of 2006, DPH stated that it would comply with the recommendation, but as of date, the Committee has not received confirmation that this has happened.

Human Services Agency (HSA)

The Human Services Agency has not informed the Committee of when Multi-Service Center South’s Women’s World will reopen [or be closed].  The Committee has requested vacancy rates for the last three years, but has only been provided a cumulative three month report covering October to December of 2006.  As discussed in the Data Report section of this report, the Committee will be resubmitting its request.  Based on the continual feedback from both clients and staff, there appears to be a discrepancy on available sleeping units in the system. As with DPH, the Committee recommended in its June 8, 2006 Quarterly Report that a HSA staff person navigate the shelter system and stay in a shelter.  In its July 10, 2006 response to the Committee, HSA stated that it would comply with the recommendation, but as of date, the Committee has not received confirmation that this has happened.

.

Current Requests for Information

The Committee is requesting a response to the following current requests for information from the following City agencies, in writing, by May 4, 2007.  Responses should be addressed to the Committee and sent to its 1380 Howard Street location.

Department of Public Health (DPH)
Requests for Information

· Please provide an update of collaboration and/or technical consultation to the Human Services Agency related to public health shelter issues. 

· Please provide a written summary of the closure of 39 Fell/McMillian Drop In Center and the simultaneous opening of Buster’s Place/13th Street Drop In.
· Please provide a status report on the Next Door Respite 

· Please provide the contract end date for all of your current contracts for shelter and resource providers and provide the start date for any new contracts, including a bidders’ conference, release of RFPs, etc.

· Please provide the next date of your shelter directors meeting; the Committee would like to provide an overview of the work of the Committee, specifically as it relates to site visits
Human Service Agency (HSA)

Requests for Information

· Please provide an update on reopening of Women’s World

· Please provide a list of the number of staff per site that attended the transgender training provided by HSA
· Please provide a list of the number of staff per site that have attended the Shelter Grievance Policy training

· Please provide copies of any transportation policies that HSA has developed in the last year to address transport of clients who have received a denial of service from a single adult or family shelter.

· Please provide a tally of the number of tokens provided to each site since February 7, 2007 to the present

· Please provide a status of the contract negotiation with St. Boniface and what steps are being taken to ensure the utilization of the funds set aside by the Board of Supervisors for this fiscal year

· Please provide the status of the Request for Proposal for a security company  
· Please provide the contract end date for all of your current contracts for shelter and resource providers and provide the start date for any new contracts, including a bidders’ conference, release of RFPs, etc
· Please provide the next date of your shelter directors meeting; the Committee would like to provide an overview of the work of the Committee, specifically as it relates to site visits
· Please provide the number of turn-aways, clients unable to access shelter, after 11:00 PM for the last fiscal year






� Immediate access indicates that the supply, e.g. toilet paper, is accessible in the bathroom for the client.


� According to the San Francisco 2007 Homeless Count Final Report, the reduction in shelter beds (year-round and winter only) was due to a number causes, including one shelter losing its lease (provider is negotiating to reopen this facility), temporary closure due to renovations (scheduled to reopen), and a variety of other reasons.
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